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WES continues to dedicate its resources to the fulfillment of that
mission. Eight full-time teaching faculty, three administrators with teach-
ing responsibilities, and sixteen part-time faculty served the WES student
community this academic year. Two hundred forty-six students studied at WES
for all or part of the year. They came from 34 states and elght foreign
countries (16 students were from Canada).

The February 1-2, 1988 Board of Trustees meeting included the inaugura-
tion of the third president, Dr. J. Duane Beals. His inaugural address
Presented the pastor-as-shepherd as a proper biblical model for ministry.
Dr. Beals has been well received by the entire WES family and community. The
board also adopted the first one million dollar annual budget. Sixty percent
of that budget is expected to be funded by outside sources cultivated through
the seminary development program.

The board approved the establishment of the Western Evangelical Semin
Foundation to perform fund raising and public relatlions functions for the
school, and approved the hiring of the Rev. William F. Brunk as Vice Pres-
ident for Advancement and Director of the WES Foundation. He has served
Roberts Wesleyan College, Asbury Seminary, Oral Roberts University, Point Loma
Nazarene College, and several private universities.
especI:ilseminary is short on office space, classroom space, and library Szgge

Y == 50,000 volumes are now housed in a building designed for 30, -
A study Proposal for expansion is underway which includes the possible
relocation of the WES campus.
VlsL::: examination team from the Association of Theological 5chootfr::5
The am the campus to review the proposed Doctor of Ministries degree prog er.
Inquirf Commission on Accreditation will make its decision this summer.
es about the program should be directed to the admissions department.
Western Evangelical Seminary is very careful to maintain 1ts integrity
€gard to the theology and ethos of the constituent denominations. We

sol{
comm:izsf°“t good word in promoting WES. We encourage your input and

ary

in r

WES is your seminary.
o B:g::r enlarging on some aspects of the report, he introduced Rev. ﬁi:l;:z
Foundati' new vice president for Advancement and Director °of *
on, who spoke briefly.
The report was approved.

27.
of t::?bers of the Education Board gave a skit highlighting the varlous areas
T work. The following printed report was distributed:

DEPARTMENT OF CHURCH EDUCATION

Steven Wood, Clerk

this z:ifﬂ START *88 The major program of the Department of Church Education
nal sgefr utilized our EFA age-level Christian education speclallsts.
ds chm nars were held at Bolse, Olympic View, Medford, and South Salem
attended t$r0hes' One Hundred fifty-three Christian education workers
tracks or ese evening or Saturday seminars, choosing one of four age-level
a leadership track.
ivea E:ﬁi:fiﬂN EDUCATION LUNCHEON Our department has been encouraging the
of the pe an Education Secretaries to take a more active role in the work
to chair Partment of Church Education this year. Esther Troyer has served
Several gatherings of this group, which, under her leadership 1s
meeting this week.
tr 1YOUTH The department continues to place a high priority on youth minis-
Y in the Yearly Meeting and is happy that the Youth Superintendent position
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has become fulltime during the course of the past year. As a department, we
have been committed to giving youth ministry major support. Bruce Bishop has
served well as Youth Superintendent and will continue in this capacity through
the coming year.

ADULT AND CHILDREN In the future we hope to be able to do more for
local churches in the areas of adult and children’s ministries. Currently,
the Yearly Meeting budget earmarks around $800 a year for this. This is an
investment of about 13 cents per average Sunday morning worshlp attender per
year. This allows us to do one major program a year to assist local leaders
and workers. We have many ideas we would like to implement if we had the
funds to do them.

EVANGELICAL FRIENDS ALLIANCE (EFA) Our participation in the EFA Chris-
tian education program continues to provide us with excellent resource mate-
rials and personnel. We are grateful for the work of Dorothy Barratt and the
Friends age-level specialists who work so diligently in helping produce the
Aldersgate Sunday school curriculum. Dorothy’s maillings to local churches

and consultation services have been a positive benefit to our churches.
Dorothy and the EFA team also made our FRESH START ’88 seminars possible.

The 1988 EFA Easter Sunday School Offering gave us an opportunity to
support the new Friends field in Rwanda, Africa. We, along with other EFA
yearly meetings, are rejoicing in the miraculous accomplishment of this year’s
offering. The $80,000 goal was more than double what had ever been attained
before. Our people responded with enthusiasm and generosity and more than
$114,000 to date has been ralsed to the glory of God. Forty-four NWYM
churches gave a total of $25,669. This is an increase in par-icipation of
nine churches over last year.

The EFA Christian Education Commission is pleased to release, again this
year, another missionary blography for children. This new release, Mud On
Thelr Wheels, is the story of Vern and Lois Ellis and the mission work on the
Rough Rock Indian Reservation in Arizona. Betty Hockett is the author of this
book and the others that have been written in the "A Life-Story from Missions"
serles.

Early in 1989, the EFA C.E. Commission will release Becoming Friends,
a course for juniors on Friends history and bellefs.

DEPARTMENT OF CHRISTIAN TESTIMONIES

Louise Sargent, Clerk

The Department of Christian Testimonies continued working on several
publishing projects including a study guide for Everett Cattell’s Spirit of
Holiness and a series of lessons on family life. Due to the popularity of
the Queries printed on adhesive-backed paper, 2000 additional copies of these
were printed by Barclay Press.

The department reached international fame this year! Arthur Roberts’
pamphlet On Becoming A Christian was translated into Spanish and published
in Bolivia for use by our missionaries. Special thanks to Nancy Thomas for
her work in translation. A Matter of Stewardship was reprinted for the
Episcopal Church of Canada. We thank God that He is using these publications
for His greater glory.

The department also is involved in the support and promotion of librar-
ies. We have, over the years, contributed regularly to the library at West-
ern Evangelical Seminary, making sure that books by and about Quakers are
avallable to our pastoral students there. Seventeen new books were added this
year, bringing the total in the Quaker collection to more than 400 volumes.
In addition, the department provides annual subscriptions of Quaker
periodicals to the WES library. These include New Foundation Papers, Quaker

Religious Thought, Friends Journal, and the Evangelical Friend. These are
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bound for permanence. (Quaker Life is provided to the WES library through
another beneficiary.)

Most of the volumes purchased for the library at WES are nscholarly” in
nature. In order to fill out the collection, we would like to include some
of the "lighter™ works by and about Quakers. Anyone desiring to donate books
of poetry, essays, fiction, etc. to this collection (for instance, by Daisy
Newman or Catherine Cattell), please contact Lois Tish.

The department is attempting to complete the files of the older periodi-
cals entitled Concern and Missionary Voice. If you have any of these in your
attic or basement, contact Lois Tish for the specific issues still needed.

A bibliography of all the volumes in the Quaker collection at WES is
nearing completion. Special thanks are given to Gregg Lamm for the hours
spent at hils computer working on this project.

DEPARTMENT OF GENERAL EDUCATION

Hector Munn, Clerk

The mission of the Department of General Education is to encourage all
types of educational programs that occur in the Yearly Meeting apart from the
church education program.

There are four meetings that have elementary school programs and two
meetings that sponsor secondary school programs. In this past year $2000 was
provided to Greenleaf Friends Academy for a scholarship fund to match grants
made by local meetings.

The NWYM - Church - College matching program is a similar project to
assist Friends students at George Fox College. This program has grown from
55 students in 1986-87 to 66 students from 27 churches in 1987-88. It is
anticipated that in 1988-89 there will be 84 students from 25 churches. The
annual budget from NWYM is $16,000 for this program.

In the fall semester of 1987 there were 114 Friends students at George
Fox College, or 20% of the student body. This figure is up from 16.2% in the
year prior to the start of the three-way matching program.

A Directory of Educators in Northwest Yearly Meeting 1is being revised
and updated. Copies may be obtained through the Yearly Meeting Office later
in the year.

Finally, the department assists with ministerial training with a semi-
nary scholarship/loan program. In the coming year there will be eight stu-
dents attending Western Evangelical Seminary and one student at Azusa Pacific
Friends Center who are being assisted through this program. A new brochure
is avallable describing the program.

The report was approved.

28. Donald Stump, superintendent of Greenleaf Friends Academy reported on
that institution. The financial struggles of the academy have been the main
focus for the past few years. His desire is to put the emphasis back on the
education of young people. He named three goals: (1) the academy be thor-
oughly Christian, (2) provide excellent education, and (3) achieve financial
stability. He asked for specific prayer for an increased enrollment for the
coming academic year and continued prayer for their financial needs.
The report was approved. Steve Fine led in prayer for the academy.

29. Clerk Richard Beebe closed the meeting with prayer.

Wednesday, 10:45 am.
30. Lawrence Wright, pastor at Entiat Friends Church opened the business
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sesslon with prayer.
31. The minutes of the Tuesday afternoon meeting were read and approved.

32. Ruth Ann Tippin shared a prophetic message on John 6 which she had
written under the inspiration of God. A time of prayer followed.

33. Harold Ankeny, clerk of the Board of Stewardship, presented the follow-
ing report:

BOARD OF STEWARDS

The New Testament doesn’t talk about percentage giving, but it does talk
about "giving in proportion to our gain."™ I Corinthians 16:2. C.S. Lewis
said "The only safe rule is to give more than we can spare. Our charities
should pinch and hamper us." Are we glving away too little?

Stewardship Education in the Local Church Almost 70% of our churches
report increased giving. That is reflected in a slight increase in giving
to the Great Commission Program. It is the board’s opinion that the local
church needs to concentrate more on the education of its members in all areas
of stewardship. That seems to be the theme reflected in the local church
reports.

A new edition of the local church stewardship handbook is being prepared.
Study it when it comes and also the responsibilities of the stewardship
committee listed on page 43 of the new Faith and Practice.

A new Stewardship Newsletter is being sent periodically to the churches.
Local stewardship clerks, pastors, and others should use these materials
faithfully to promote stewardship and establish habits of generous giving.

Great Commission Program Emphasis Month October has been identified
again as the month in which the GCP will be promoted. Stewardship education
is a year-long responsibility, but we ask each church to plan to use the month
of October to promote the wonderful opportunities to help carry out the Great
Commission. Study carefully the plans and programs when they come to your
church.

Churches and Support of the Great Commission Program The percent of the
GCP budget supported by church pledges has risen from 53% in 1976-77 to 87%
last year. We are indeed grateful for this increased level of support.
However, there has been a decrease in actual dollars when adjusted for infla-
tion. There are several reasons for this phenomena. More churches have added
staff to care for the multitude of needs in today’s world. The depressed
economy in the early 1980’s and demographic changes may have also contributed
to the decline of support in "real dollars." We are optimistic to believe
increased support will be forthcoming as we "tell the story" more effectively.
We need help from pastors, representatives, clerks of boards, commissions,
and councils if we are to be successful in promoting the Great Commission
Program.

The Great Commission Program budget is allocated among boards and com-—
missions. Percentage allocations for the two years are indicated below:

1986-87 1988
Missions Board 44.2% 43.2%
Social Concerns Board 1.0 0.9
Evangelism Board 6.3 6.1
Ministerial Service Board 0.4 0.4
Education Board 10.0 9.9
Stewardship Board 25.5 26.6
Media Commission 4.8 4.7
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